was being built one of the horses died. Ward bought two new horses for \$400. About a month later one died. His father lent Ward one of his horses. The horse that lived, Queen, had several colts - Lady and Lad; Dan and Fan. By the late 1930s Ward was farming with four horses. He bought a tractor in 1944. I drove it home from the dealer in Alba when I was on home leave from the Army in the Spring of 1944. After he bought the tractor, Ward kept Dan around as a pet. He used Dan to help put up his fuel wood in the winter. In the 1950s our children, Lia and Chris, used to ride Dan when we went to the farm on vacations. Dan was getting pretty slow by that time. **I remember one year my father's campaign literature, which he sent out to voters on a postcard, indicated that "I will do the best that I can but it will not be possible for me to accomplish all that my opponent has promised." Beverly recalls that she voted, by absentee ballot, for Ward for County Road Commissioner the first time she voted. She was teaching in Saginaw at the time." (V. W. Ruttan, 1991 pp.45-6).

- **844** iv **Jesse Mildred**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁶⁸, born 30 Jan 1899 in Alden, Antrim, Michigan; died 10 Oct 1987 in Lake Worth, Palm Beach, Florida.
- **845** v **George Christopher**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁶⁹, born 24 Oct 1901 in Alden, Antrim, Michigan; died 18 Feb 1974 in Williamston, Ingram, Michigan.
- **Emerson James**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁷⁰, born 24 Aug 1903 in Alden, Antrim, Michigan; died 5 May 1968 in Northville, Wayne, Michigan. OCCUPATION:

 "Emmerson worked for the Detroit Edison Company as a Electrician for over Forty-two years and his brothers George and Irvin also worked for the same concern; at one company dinner, it was stated that the combined service of the three totalled over 120 years." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.98.).

 BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "He belonged to the Masonic Order, was an ardent gardener, and loved hunting and fishing." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p. 98.). NAME: Given as James Emerson Ruttan elsewhere (V. W. Ruttan, 1991, p.139).
- **847** vii **Irvin Walker**¹¹ **Ruttan**^{271,272}, born 17 Nov 1905 in Rapid City, Kalkaska, Michigan; died 9 Jul 1979 in Detroit, Wayne, Michigan.
- **848** viii **Dorothea Louise**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 7 May 1912 in Alden, Antrim, Michigan; died aft. 1985 in Rapid City, Kalkaska, Michigan.

373. Lucy¹⁰ Ruttan²⁷³, born 14 Jun 1869 in Sanilac, Sanilac, Michigan; died 14 Feb 1943 in Pontiac, Oakland, Michigan; buried 17 Feb 1943 in Michigan. She married abt. 1889/90 of Sanilac, Michigan, **George Morris**, born abt. 1868; died abt. 1940 in Michigan.

²⁶⁸!DEATH: Listed as Lake Worth, Florida by Vernon W. Ruttan (1991 p.161).

DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 364-10-5545; Gives birth and death dates and places.

DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 364-10-1729; Gives birth and death dates and places.

DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 364-10-1742; Lists birth and death dates and places.

²⁷²!BIRTH: Place listed as Alden by V.W. Ruttan (1991, p.139).

²⁷³!CENSUS: Found in 1869 Census of Michigan.

Notes for Lucy Ruttan

CHILDREN: It is said there were 8 children.

RESIDENCE: Pontiac, Michigan

Children of Lucy¹⁰ Ruttan and George Morris were as follows:

849 i **Irene**¹¹ **Morris**, born abt. 1891 in Michigan.

850 ii **Howard**¹¹ **Morris**, born abt. 1893 in Michigan; died aft. 1931 in Michigan.

851 iii **Charles**¹¹ **Morris**, born abt. 1895 in Michigan.

852 iv **George**¹¹ **Morris**, born abt. 1897 in Michigan.

853 v **Nicholas**¹¹ **Morris**, born abt. 1899 in Michigan.

854 vi **Walter**¹¹ **Morris**, born abt. 1901 in Michigan.

376. Elisha¹⁰ **Ruttan**²⁷⁴, born 31 Jan 1875 in Kalkaska, Kalkaska, Michigan; died 8 Jan 1935 in Mount Clemens, Macomb, Michigan. He married (1) in 1897 of Muskegon, Muskegon, Michigan, **Clarabell Morley**, born 5 Jun 1877 in Delaware; died 1952 in Muskegon, Muskegon, Michigan, daughter of John William Morley and Rosa Belle Follett. He married (2) aft. 1952 in Michigan, **Jennie** (---)²⁷⁵, born abt. 1880; died aft. 1956 in Michigan.

Notes for Clarabell Morley

NAME: Vernon W. Ruttan (1991 p.181) gives her name as Clara Belle.

Children of Elisha¹⁰ Ruttan and Clarabell Morley were as follows:

855 i **Lucille**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 8 Sep 1898 in Kalkaska, Michigan.

856 ii **Earl Arthur**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁷⁶, born 1 Oct 1900 in Pontiac, Oakland, Michigan; died 30 Jan 1988 in Hudson, Lenawee, Michigan.

382. Charles Nelson¹⁰ **Ruttan**²⁷⁷, born 5 May 1862 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 28 May 1920 in Grimsby, Niagara, Ontario; buried abt. 3 Jun 1920 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario. He married on 21 Feb 1911 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario, **Edith Mabel**, born 1881; died Feb 1920 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.

Children of Charles Nelson¹⁰ Ruttan and Edith Mabel were as follows:

i Harold Johnson¹¹ Mabel, born 18 Nov 1914 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 1979 in Ontario. EDUCATION: "He received his education at Picton Collegiate." OCCUPATION: "He worked at the Quinte Machine and Engineering Company." ... "After demobilization, Harold remained in England and Spent ten years with F. W. Berk Chemical Manufacturers as Transport Manager, seven years with

^{275!}CHILDREN: Had two children that died in their infancy.

²⁷⁶!DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 299-07-4725; Gives birth and death dates and places.

²⁷⁷!MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1844755.

Canadian National Railways in London in the Colonization Department and sixteen years with her Majesty's Customs and Excise in London. MILITARY SERVICE: "Harold received his commission in the Hastings and Prince Edward Rigiment in 1937, and when World War II broke out he went overseas with his regimentwhich, as part of the First Canadian Division, proceeded to England in December 1939. He served with them in England until seconded to the Royal Canadian Electrical and Mechanical Engineers in October 1942. He spent six months at the Royal Canadian Military College and was posted to the Royal Canadian Military Dragoons, participating with them in action through Italy and Europe. At the end of the War in Europe, he served as Administrative Officer in two Canadian Repatriation Depots and went on Reserve Status in March of 1946, retiring with the rank of Major. For his Military services he received the 1939-45 Star, the Italy Star, the France and Germany Star, the Defence Medal, the Canadian Volunteer Service Medal and Clasp, and the Victory Medal."

386. Thomas Findlay¹⁰ **Ruttan**²⁷⁸, born 1858 in Ontario; died 22 Jan 1929 in St. Catherines, Niagara, Ontario. He married abt. 1879 in Ontario, **Mary Ann Redmond**, born abt. 1859 in Ontario; died 11 Feb 1921 in Ontario.

Children of Thomas Findlay¹⁰ Ruttan and Mary Ann Redmond were as follows:

- **William Charles**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 15 Mar 1878 in Bath, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 1 Nov 1960 in Timmins, Cochrane, Ontario.
- **Thomas Arthur**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1886 in Bath, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 8 Nov 1972 in Napanee, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. RESIDENCE: "They resided near Bath up to 1940 when they moved to a farm on the Deseronto Road until his retirement, and then to Napanee." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.98).
- Margaret¹¹ Ruttan, born 1881 in Ontario; died 1973 in Ontario; buried 1973 in Sicker Cemetery, Fredericksburgh, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. CEMETERY: Sicker Cemetery. In field on Benn's Point Road, south Fredericksburgh, Ontario. Inscription reads 1881 1973, wife of D. A. White.
- **861** iv **Ida**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1894 in Ontario; died 1972 in Ontario.

387. George Albert¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 22 Nov 1859 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died bef. 13 Jul 1953 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married aft. 1895 in Ontario, **Hester Ann Loyst**, born 1875 in Ontario; died 13 Jul 1953 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.

Children of George Albert¹⁰ Ruttan and Hester Ann Loyst were as follows:

²⁷⁸!DEATH: Ontario Death Index; LDS film 1819302; Reg. 020856.

862 i **Audrey**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1897 in Ontario; died aft. 1920 in Ontario.

389. Catharine S¹⁰ Rutan^{279,280}, born 14 Dec 1825 in Connecticut; died 20 Aug 1882 in Cuyahoga, Ohio; buried 22 Aug 1882 in Woodland Cem., Clevland, Ohio. She married (1) on 29 Oct 1846, **Stephen D Parsels**, born 25 Jun 1818. She married (2) bef. 1857, **Arthur Lathrop**, born 30 Oct 1821 in Pennsylvania; died 15 Feb 1885 in Cuyahoga, Ohio, son of Adam Lathrop and Anna (---).

Notes for Catharine S Rutan

EPITAPH: "Mother - Catharine S. Lathrop - Born Nov. 14, 1825 - Died Aug. 20, 1882". Notes for Arthur Lathrop

OCCUPATION: Machinist, Merchant

Children of Catharine S¹⁰ Rutan and Stephen D Parsels were as follows:

William E¹¹ Parsels, born 1 Oct 1848 in New York; died 11 Aug 1865; buried 13 Aug 1865 in Woodland Cem., Clevland, Ohio. BURIAL: Section 23, Lot 36, Woodland Cemetery, Clevland, Ohio. MILITARY: Drummer boy in Civil war.

Children of Catharine S¹⁰ Rutan and Arthur Lathrop were as follows:

- **864** i **Arthur M**¹¹ **Lathrop**, born 19 Jun 1857; died 19 Jul 1858.
- **Martin L**¹¹ **Lathrop**²⁸¹, born 12 Sep 1859 in Clevland, Ohio; died 16 Nov 1885 in Clevland, Ohio; buried in Woodland Cem., Clevland, Ohio. OCCUPATION: Machinist BURIAL: Section 40, Lot 5, Woodland Cemetery, Clevland, Ohio.
- Charles Henry¹¹ Lathrop, born 12 May 1862 in Clevland, Ohio; died 7 May 1901 in Clevland, Ohio; buried aft. 7 May 1901 in Woodland Cem., Clevland, Ohio. OCCUPATION: Machinist BURIAL: Section 81, Lot 97, Woodland Cemetery, Clevland, Ohio. RESIDENCE: Jan 1886, 721 Lake; April 1890, 1257 Superior Street; 1900, rented home at 1717 St. Clair in Clevland, Ohio; May 1901, still in St. Clair. Charles was missing from the 1880 Ohio census (both with family and on his own), even though his older brother was listed with the family. MILITARY: He may have served in the Military.

²⁷⁹!SOURCE: 1900 Census for Charles Lathrop shows both parents born in Ohio. The 1880 census for Arthur and Catherine, however, show them born in Pennsylvania and Massachusettes, respectively. ²⁸⁰!DEATH: Death record lists her as 50 years old at August 20, 1882. (Record of Death, Cuyahoga County Probate Court, volume 2, page 231).

²⁸¹!DEATH: Death record lists age at time of death as 25 years 2 months. This would place his date of birth in September 1860, instead of September 1859, as listed in Lathrop family tree.

394. William¹⁰ **Ruttan**^{282,283}, born 17 Apr 1834 in Marysburgh, Ontario; died 7 Oct 1918 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; buried abt. 11 Oct 1918 in Glenwood Cem., Prince Edward, Ontario. He married on 23 Sep 1858 in Prince Edward, Ontario, Sarah Jane Carson²⁸⁴, born 29 May 1840 in Marysburgh, Ontario; died 10 Oct 1935 in Ontario, daughter of Daniel Carson and Eliza (---).

Children of William¹⁰ Ruttan and Sarah Jane Carson were as follows:

- George Henry¹¹ Ruttan, born 10 Sep 1861 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, 867 Ontario; christened 13 Apr 1862 in Ontario.
- John¹¹ Ruttan, born 1867 in Ontario. 868 ii

395. Juliann Adelaide¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 8 Dec 1839 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 1876 in Ontario. She married on 4 Feb 1861 in Ontario, George Richmond Wheeler, born 9 Jun 1838 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 10 Apr 1880 in Ontario, son of Sidney Wheeler and Eleanor (---).

Children of Juliann Adelaide¹⁰ Ruttan and George Richmond Wheeler were as follows:

- Frank Chesley¹¹ Wheeler, born 1862 in Ontario. 869
- **Sidney Deforest**¹¹ **Wheeler**, born 1866 in Ontario. **870** ii
- **Evelyn Anna**¹¹ **Wheeler**, born 1868 in Ontario. 871 iii
- **Harry Walter**¹¹ **Wheeler**, born 1870 in Ontario. 872 iv
- **Orville Chauncey**¹¹ **Wheeler**, born 1873 in Ontario. **873** \mathbf{V}
- **Eleanor May**¹¹ **Wheeler**, born 1876 in Ontario. 874 vi

396. Jesse Walters¹⁰ Ruttan, born 14 Apr 1839 in North Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 19 Jan 1920. He married on 11 Oct 1862 in Prince Edward, Ontario, Catherine C Flynn, born 17 Mar 1841 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 1891 in Ontario, daughter of James Flynn and Mary A Workman.

Notes for Jesse Walters Ruttan

RESIDENCE: Lived in Toronto Canada. Appears in 1877 to 1891 Toronto Directories.

MARRIAGE: County Marriage Registers of Ontario, Canada 1858-1869 Volume 3 Prince Edward County; Compiled & edited by Elizabeth Hancocks; Agincourt, Ontario: Generation Press; 1979 p.49).

Children of Jesse Walters¹⁰ Ruttan and Catherine C Flynn were as follows:

- John William¹¹ Ruttan, born 1 Jan 1864 in North Marysburgh, Prince 875 Edward, Ontario; died Jun 1934.
- Mary Rosetta¹¹ Ruttan, born 23 Jun 1865 in North Marysburgh, Prince 876 ii Edward. Ontario: died 1949.
- **Lilly Louisa**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 31 Oct 1866 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; 877 iii

²⁸³!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 032860.

²⁸²!SOURCES: Found with spouce in 1871 Census and Untied Church Archives.

died 18 Nov 1960.

- **878** iv **Jacob Andrew W**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁸⁵, born 19 Aug 1868 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 5 Oct 1931.
- **879** v **Jesse David Adelbert**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 27 Dec 1880 in Toronto, Metro, Ontario; died 1964.

397. John Henry¹⁰ **Ruttan** (Reverend)²⁸⁶, born 15 Jul 1841 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 22 Aug 1924 in Portage La Prair, Manitoba; buried abt. 26 Aug 1924 in Portage La Prair, Manitoba. He married in 1873 in Ontario, **Ellen M Beddome**, born bef. 1853; died aft. 1890.

Children of John Henry¹⁰ Ruttan (Reverend) and Ellen M Beddome were as follows:

- **880** i **Eva Adelaide**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1875 in Ontario; died aft. 1900.
- **881** ii **Sarah Anne Walters**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁸⁷, born abt. 1877 in Ontario; died aft. 1900 in Manitoba.
- **882** iii **William A**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁸⁸, born abt. 1879 in Ontario; died aft. 1900.
- **883** iv **Herbert**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁸⁹, born abt. 1879; died abt. 1882.

400. Susan¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1840 in Ontario; died aft. 1882 in Ontario. She married (1) abt. 1862 in Ontario, **John MacLeod**²⁹⁰, born abt. 1839 in Isle of Skye, Scotland. She married (2) on 20 Sep 1874 in Ontario, **Jacob Switzer**, born abt. 1840 in Ontario; died aft. 1882 in Ontario.

Children of Susan¹⁰ Ruttan and John MacLeod were as follows:

- **884** i **Angus**¹¹ **McLeod**, born 1863 in Echo Lake, Ontario; died aft. 1893 in Tamworth, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. NAME: He and his brother Daniel apparently dropped the "a" in the surname.
- **885** ii **John Henry**¹¹ **MacLeod**, born 1865 in Ontario.
- **B86** iii **Daniel**¹¹ **McLeod**, born 9 Nov 1866 in Echo Lake, Ontario; died 20 Apr 1945 in Newburgh, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. NAME: He and his brother Angus apparently dropped the "a" from their surname.

²⁸⁵!MARRIAGE: MArried in 1905. Spouses name not known.

²⁸⁶!BIOGRAPHY: "He entered the Ministry in 1869 and was ordained in 1873. He was married in the same year to Ellen M. Beddome. He spent 33 years in the active ministry, traveled to Brudenel, Stirling and Shannonville circuts and spent five years as a missionary to the Indians at Norway House, Lake Winnipeg, followed by Coboconk and Wooler in the Toronto Conference. He returned west, serving Meadow Lea, High Bluff, and Portage la Priarie, and on superannuation in 1902, resided there till his death on August 22, 1924. The funeral service was conducted by the Reverend Dr. J. R. Melvin and Reverend D. M. Kennedy. His Obituary was in "The New Outlook", October 7, 1925." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.64).

p.64). ²⁸⁷!MARRIAGE: Married in her father's home to the Reverend S. T. Robson, B.A., B.D., Methodist Minister on Sinaluta, Assiniboa. (Christian Guardian, January 17, 1900 p.4). ²⁸⁸NAARRIAGE: On Sinaluta, Assiniboa.

²⁸⁸!MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1839098.

^{289!}DEATH: Died young.

²⁹⁰!DEATH: "John disapeared, being last seen going into the Paisley Hotel in Napanee on his way back to Skye for a visit. It was believed that he had been murdered." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.64).

887 iv **Elizabeth**¹¹ **MacLeod**, born 1869 in Ontario; died aft. 1891. DEATH: She died in childbirth, giving birth to twins.

Children of Susan¹⁰ Ruttan and Jacob Switzer were as follows:

- **888** i **Sarah**¹¹ **Switzer**, born abt. 1876.
- **889** ii **Jane**¹¹ **Switzer**, born abt. 1878 in Ontario.
- **890** iii **Hiram**¹¹ **Switzer**²⁹¹, born abt. 1880 in Ontario; died abt. 1905.
- **891** iv **Mathias**¹¹ **Switzer**, born abt. 1882 in Ontario.

405. Mahala¹⁰ **Brown**, born 23 Jan 1838 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 25 Apr 1925 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario. She married on 1 Jan 1862 in Ontario, **Alexander Sloan Patterson**, born 16 Jul 1839 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 6 Jun 1895 in Ontario, son of Andrew Patterson and Jane Pegan.

Children of Mahala¹⁰ Brown and Alexander Sloan Patterson were as follows:

- **892** i **Sarah Jane**¹¹ **Patterson**, born abt. 1864 in Ontario.
- **893** ii **Andrew Clapp**¹¹ **Patterson**, born abt. 1867 in Ontario.
- **894** iii **Annie**¹¹ **Patterson**, born abt. 1870 in Ontario.
- **895** iv **Annie Kate**¹¹ **Patterson**, born 5 Aug 1876; died 11 Apr 1951 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.

409. Philip Nelson¹⁰ **Brown**²⁹², born 19 Mar 1842 in Ontario; died 9 May 1904 in Ontario. He married abt. 1869, **Sarah A Lawrence**, born 1839; died 1924.

Children of Philip Nelson¹⁰ Brown and Sarah A Lawrence were as follows:

- **896** i **Mabel G**¹¹ **Lawrence**, born aft. 1869.
- **897** ii **Gerald P**¹¹ **Lawrence**, born aft. 1869.

418. Peter Matthew¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1839 in Ontario; died 19 May 1886 in Ontario. He married abt. 1864 in Ontario, **Mary Long**, born 1842 in Ontario; died aft. 1881 in Ontario. Children of Peter Matthew¹⁰ Ruttan and Mary Long were as follows:

- **898** i **Ida May**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1866 in Ontario; died 1926 in Ontario.
- **899** ii **Helen Augusta**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1867 in Ontario; died 1946.
- **900** iii **Earl Russell**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1869 in Ontario; died 1939 in Syracruse, Onondaga, New York.
- **901** iv **Beatrice C** 11 **Ruttan**, born 1874 in Ontario; died 1953.
- **902** v **William Service**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1876 in Green Point, Ontario; died 1950. OCCUPATION: "He was a farmer at Oswego, New York." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.99).
- **903** vi **Alvie Edison**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1878 in Ontario; died 1951 in Oswego, New

²⁹¹!DEATH: Died in early manhood.

²⁹²!CHILDREN: 5 died young

York.

Ernest Albert¹¹ Ruttan, born 1879 in Ontario; died 1957. 904 vii

Mabel Edith¹¹ Ruttan²⁹³, born 1881 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; 905 viii died Jan 1963 in Camillus, Onondaga, New York; buried 1963 in Napanee, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.

419. William Henry¹⁰ **Ruttan**²⁹⁴, born 1843 in Hastings, Ontario; died 4 May 1902 in Watertown, Jefferson, New York; buried 6 May 1902 in Dexter, Jefferson, New York. He married (1) on 27 Dec 1871 in Hastings, Ontario, Hana Maria Hazard, born 1843 in Three Mile Bay, New York; died 30 Jan 1885 in New York. He married (2) on 20 Jan 1890 in Three Mile Bay, New York, Alice Sayer, born bef. 1870 in Napanee, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1890, daughter of Adam Sayer and Elizabeth J (---).

Children of William Henry¹⁰ Ruttan and Hana Maria Hazard were as follows:

George A¹¹ Ruttan, born 1874 in Bloomfield, Prince Edward, Ontario; 906 died 1947 in Dexter, Jefferson, New York.

Martha Jane¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1874 in New York. 907 ii

Florence¹¹ Ruttan, born 1875 in New York; died 21 Nov 1875 in New 908 iii

Ethel M¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1876 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 909 iv

Elwood Edward¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁹⁵, born 1879 in Ontario; died 1889 in Dexter, 910 \mathbf{V} Jefferson, New York.

Dullcina¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1883 in Ontario; died aft. 17 Sep 1907. 911 vi

420. Samuel Maitland¹⁰ **Ruttan**²⁹⁶, born 1844 in Tyendinaga, Hastings, Ontario; died 19 Oct 1891 in Sombra, Lambton, Ontario; buried in Salem Church Cem, Chatham, Kent, Ontario. He married abt. 1868, **Rosetta Vansicle**, born abt. 1845; died aft. 1892.

Notes for Samuel Maitland Ruttan

OBITUARY: "(He)...was born in Tyendinaga, and converted in Prince Edward County under the ministry of Rev. F. B. Stratton, in 1870. Since that time he remained an ernest christian, full of Godly zeal, and always rejoycing in hope. For a few years past he has lived in the Township of Sombra (Lambton Co.) Never a strong man, the endeavours he put forth to make a home for his family in the bush, told heavily upon him. He was one of the pilliars of the Otterville appointment, South dawson Mission, and at his death the church experienced a great loss. He died rather suddenly in the night of November 16,

295!DEATH: Drowned

²⁹³!DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 074-28-5434; Lists birth and death dates. Birth place listed as New York, perhaps in error.

[!]MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1838914.

²⁹⁶!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 007659. (Note: His obituary says he died on November 16th.)

joyful in the Lord, aged 47 years. He leaves a widow and seven children to mourn their loss. His remains were deposited in the cemetery at Salem Church, near Tupperville (Kent County - probably chatham Township)." by T. N. Goodburne in the "Christian Guardian", Toronto on February 3, 1892. Repeated in H. N. Ruttan's "A Part of the Family of Ruttan", 1986 p.66.

RESIDENCE: "He, with his wife Rosetta, and their children, resided on the southeast quarter of Lot 27, Concession 8, Township of Sombra, Lambton County." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.66).

NAME: Given as William Maitland Ruttan in IGI who was married to Rosetta Vansicle. Notes for Rosetta Vansicle

NAME: Given as "Rosie Vansickle" in her son, Daniel Edward Ruttan's marriage registration.

Children of Samuel Maitland¹⁰ Ruttan and Rosetta Vansicle were as follows:

- **912** i **Aletha Lorinda**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 25 Feb 1878 in Toronto, Peel, Ontario.
- **913** ii **Daniel Edward**¹¹ **Ruttan**²⁹⁷, born 1881 in Wallaceburg, Ontario. RELIGION: Given as methodist in marriage registration. RESIDENCE: Given as Marquette, Saskatchewan in marriage registration.
- **421. Almedia**¹⁰ **Ruttan**²⁹⁸, born 1848; died aft. 1872. She married on 3 Mar 1872 in Hastings, Ontario, **Frederick S Johnston**, born abt. 1848; died aft. 1872 in Ontario.

Children of Almedia¹⁰ Ruttan and Frederick S Johnston were as follows:

- **914** i **Frederick Orlo**¹¹ **Johnson**, born 15 Dec 1892 in Port Lambton, Lambton, Ontario.
- **427. Ann Elizabeth**¹⁰ **Benson**, born 24 May 1839 in Hillier, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 1870 in Ontario. She married abt. 1859 in Ontario, **James E Chisholm**, born abt. 1838; died aft. 1870 in Ontario.

Children of Ann Elizabeth¹⁰ Benson and James E Chisholm were as follows:

- **915** i **Francis**¹¹ **Chisholm**, born abt. 1861 in Ontario.
- **916** ii **Harvey**¹¹ **Chisholm**, born abt. 1863 in Ontario.
- **917** iii **Roderick**¹¹ **Chisholm**, born abt. 1865 in Ontario.
- **918** iv **Allie**¹¹ **Chisholm**, born abt. 1867 in Ontario.
- **428. Adolphus Augustus**¹⁰ **Benson**, born 5 Aug 1841 in Hillier, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 1885 in Ontario. He married on 24 Dec 1873 in Ontario, **Sophronia Sophia Ellerby**, born abt. 1850; died aft. 1885 in Brantford, Brant, Ontario.

Children of Adolphus Augustus¹⁰ Benson and Sophronia Sophia Ellerby were as

²⁹⁷!MARRIAGE: British Columbia Marriage Index; Reg. 1911-09-121260.

²⁹⁸!MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1838914.

919	i	Beatrice ¹¹ Benson, born abt. 1875 in Brantford, Brant, Ontario.
920	ii	William Ruttan ¹¹ Benson, born abt. 1877 in Brantford, Brant, Ontario.
921	iii	John R ¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1879 in Brantford, Brant, Ontario.
922	iv	Agnes R ¹¹ Benson ²⁹⁹ , born abt. 1881 in Brantford, Brant, Ontario.
923	V	Bertha I ¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1883 in Brantford, Brant, Ontario.
924	vi	Elmer Benson ¹¹ Benson . born abt. 1885 in Brantford. Brant. Ontario.

429. Jane Augusta¹⁰ **Benson**, born 19 Apr 1845 in Hillier, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 1871. She married abt. 1865, **Edward Dulmage**, born abt. 1844; died aft. 1871 in Rochester, Essex, Ontario.

Children of Jane Augusta¹⁰ Benson and Edward Dulmage were as follows:

```
925 i Jessie<sup>11</sup> Dulmage, born abt. 1867 in Ontario.
926 ii Harry<sup>11</sup> Dulmage, born abt. 1869 in Ontario.
927 iii Arthur<sup>11</sup> Dulmage, born abt. 1871 in Ontario.
```

430. William Allan¹⁰ **Benson**, born 15 Oct 1848 in Hillier, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 1882 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario. He married abt. 1868 in Ontario, **Jane Barker**, born abt. 1847; died aft. 1882 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.

Children of William Allan¹⁰ Benson and Jane Barker were as follows:

928	i	Florence ¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1870 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.	
929	ii	Charles ¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1872 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.	
930	iii	Arthur ¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1874 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.	
931	iv	Roy ¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1876 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.	
932	\mathbf{V}	Lyle¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1878 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.	
933	vi	Ruth ¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1880 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.	
934	vii	David ¹¹ Benson , born abt. 1882 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.	

433. Alonzo¹⁰ **Ruttan**^{300,301}, born 15 Aug 1846 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 17 Feb 1927 of Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario; buried Feb 1927 in Victoria Cem., Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario. He married on 24 Feb 1869 in Prince Edward, Ontario, **Eliza Jane Rankin**³⁰², born 2 Aug 1847 in Athol, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 20 May 1910 of Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario, daughter of William R Rankin and Hannah (---).

 $^{^{299}}$!BIRTH: The Ontario Birth Index records an "Agnes R. Benson", born September 22, 1881, in Guelph (Reg. # 03579)

³⁰⁰!BIRTH: Listed as Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario in County Marriage Registers of Ontario, Canada 1858-1869 Volume 3 Prince Edward County; Compiled & edited by Elizabeth Hancocks; Agincourt, Ontario: Generation Press; 1979 p.49).

³⁰¹!MARRIAGE: County Marriage Registers of Ontario, Canada.

³⁰²!BIRTH: Location given in County Marriage Registers of Ontario, Canada.

Notes for Alonzo Ruttan

RESIDENCE: Concession 3, Thurlow Township, Belleville, Ontario. Children of Alonzo¹⁰ Ruttan and Eliza Jane Rankin were as follows:

- **935** i **Nettie**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1870 in Ontario; died aft. 1890.
- 936 ii Herbert Allen¹¹ Ruttan³⁰³, born 17 Oct 1874 in Shannonville, Hastings, Ontario; died 28 Aug 1967 in Big Spring, Howard, Texas; buried in Resthaven Mem., Midland, Midland, Texas. BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Both belonged to the Methodist Church. Herbert had been a farmer and later took up the occupation of bakery salesman. He lived in Canada; Syracuse, New York; and Midland Texas." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.99).
- **937** iii **Martitia**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1878 in Ontario; died 1968 of Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario; buried in Victoria Cem., Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario.
- **938** iv **Cassie**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1879 in Ontario. NAME: Spelled "Cassey" in GENDEX.
- **939** v **Lorne Wilson**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 28 Nov 1880 in Adolphustown, Ontario; died 16 Jun 1945 of Tweed, Hastings, Ontario; buried in Tweed Cem., Tweed, Hastings, Ontario. OCCUPATION: "Lorne was a farmer and resided in Belleville and Tweed." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.100).

435. William David¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 21 Jan 1849; died aft. 1879 in Manitoba. He married abt. 1871 in Ontario, **Phoebe Norman**, born 17 Feb 1851 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1953 in Winnipeg, Manitoba.

Notes for William David Ruttan

He was a farmer.

Children of William David¹⁰ Ruttan and Phoebe Norman were as follows:

- **940** i **Myrtle**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1873 in Ontario; died aft. 1893.
- **941** ii **Minnie Grace**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 9 Nov 1875 in Ontario.
- **942** iii **Frank**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1877 in Ontario.

436. Thomas David¹⁰ **Ruttan**³⁰⁴, born 15 Mar 1851 in Northport, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1918 in Sparta, Livingstone, New York; buried 1918 in Union Cem., Conesus, New York. He married on 14 Jul 1873 in Prince Edward, Ontario, **Martha A Duetta**³⁰⁵, born 1853 in South Bay, Ontario; died 1924 in Avoca, Steuben, New York.

Children of Thomas David¹⁰ Ruttan and Martha A Duetta were as follows:

943 i **Alfred Arthur**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 9 Mar 1875 in Northport, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1928.

 $^{^{303}}$!DEATH: Social Security Death Index; Reg 105-01-2108; Birthplace listed as New York, perhaps in error; Deathplace listed as Midland, Texas.

³⁰⁴!MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1838915.

³⁰⁵!NAME: Looks like "Denoitty, Martha Ann" in Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1838915.

- 944 ii Charles Edwin¹¹ Ruttan, born 20 Aug 1884 in Ottawa, Ottawa-Carleton, Ontario; died 1939 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.

 BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Charles was an artist. He was also a pilot during the Great War. He was a Lieutenant, United States Naval Reserve Forces, and held U. S. Naval Aviator certificate #64. He was Photographic Officer, United states Naval Aviation, in France and other parts of Europe. He was a pioneer in color photography and he exhibited a series of sixteen aeronautic paintings at a Pan-American Aeronautic Convention in atlantic City. One of his paintings was hung over President Roosevelt's desk in hyde Park." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.100).
- **945** iii **William**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1892 in Ontario; died 1900 in Rochester, Monroe, New York.

437. Mary Elizabeth¹⁰ **Ruttan**^{306,307}, born 15 Feb 1853 in Tyendinaga, Ontario; died 28 Jan 1924 in Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario; buried in Glenwood Cem., Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario. She married on 9 Jul 1873 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario, **Egbert Delong**, born 1839 in Hillier, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1910 in Prince Edward, Ontario.

Notes for Mary Elizabeth Ruttan

BIRTH: Given as Feb 15 1858 (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.?). Birthplace give elshwere as Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario

Children of Mary Elizabeth¹⁰ Ruttan and Egbert Delong were as follows:

946 i Everett Ralph¹¹ Delong³⁰⁸, born 1879 in Consecon, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1949 in Prince Edward, Ontario. BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Everett was the son of Egbert DeLong and Mary Ruttan who had come from Hillier Twp near Consecon Lake, to farm next to the Ackermans at the White Chapel. Everett and Nellie operated a farm here until the Lake Ontario Cement Co. bought the property" (From the book the "Minakers of Marysburgh").

438. Frank Elgin¹⁰ **Ruttan**^{309,310}, born 22 Feb 1864 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 12 Jul 1928 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; buried Jul 1928 in Glenwood Cem., Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario. He married on 27 Mar 1882 in Green Point, Prince Edward, Ontario, **Christina Carman**³¹¹, born 10 Jul 1863 in Picton, Ontario; died 1946 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, daughter of Henry Carman and Amelia Froelic.

³⁰⁶!BIRTHPLACE: Given as Tyendinaga Township in marraige record.

^{307!}MARRIAGE: Marriage registration at the Ontario Archives: MS 932 Reel 12 11326.

MARRIAGE: Marriage Registration at the Ontario Archives: MS 932 Reel 108 15086.

³⁰⁹!MARRIAGE: 17 Jul 1882 According to Ruttan, 1986 p.67.

^{310!}BIRTHPLACE: Sophiasburgh?

³¹¹!NAME: Christiana according to H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.67.

Children of Frank Elgin¹⁰ Ruttan and Christina Carman were as follows:

947 i **Lilly Grace**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 27 Jul 1884 of Greenpoint, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1973.

Henry Carman¹¹ Ruttan, born 27 Dec 1898 in Sophiasburg, Prince 948 ii Edward, Ontario; died 1 Dec 1973 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; buried in St. James Cem., Winnipeg, Manitoba. NAME: Given as "Rutan" in IGI. Known as "Carman". BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Carman was a graduate of Kelvin High School and the University of Manitoba in Winnipeg, from which he graduated in 1919, having been an active participant in the formation of the Student's Union, "Senior Stick" in Pharmacy, and a Gold Medalist. He was a pioneer businessman and druggist in the St. James area of Winnipeg, well known for the special remedies that he had developed for poison ivy, hay fever, and other deseases. Carman, in his will, bequeathed the contents of his store to the People's repulic of China but the gift was declined by the Chineese Embassy in Ottawa. Perhaps, it has been suggested, the costs of transportation would have been too great." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.101).

439. Wilmot Smith¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 10 Mar 1844 in Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario; christened 10 Apr 1846 in Ontario; died aft. 1871; buried aft. 1871. He married on 14 Jun 1869 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario, **Amanda Adalaid White**, born abt. 1845; died aft. 1871 in Ontario.

Notes for Wilmot Smith Ruttan

NAME: Listed as Wilnot in IGI.

OCCUPATION: Policeman (Elliot, 1995 p.2530).

RESIDENCE: Living in Belleville in 1871 (Elliot, 1995 p.2530).

Children of Wilmot Smith¹⁰ Ruttan and Amanda Adalaid White were as follows:

949 i **Walter**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1871 in Ontario.

442. Elias Brown¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 29 Sep 1848 in Ontario; died 1921 of Thurlow, Hastings; buried 1921 in Elmwood Cem., Corbyville, Thurlow, Ontario. He married on 26 Dec 1869 in Ontario, **Martha Jane Dafoe**, born 1854 in Ontario; died 1928 of Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario, daughter of Abraham Dafoe and Snider.

Children of Elias Brown¹⁰ Ruttan and Martha Jane Dafoe were as follows:

- **George Philip**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born Dec 1870 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario; died 1945 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario; buried in Elmwood Cem., Corbyville, Ontario.
- **951** ii **Abbey**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1873 in Ontario. NAME: Given name spelled "Abby" in GENDEX.

Peter W¹¹ **Ruttan**³¹², born 1876 in Ontario. 952 iii

444. William Peter¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 23 Feb 1854 in Ontario; died 18 May 1931 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario. He married on 11 Sep 1884 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario, Margaret **Ann Dyer**³¹³, born 23 Mar 1865; died 2 Mar 1924 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario.

Children of William Peter¹⁰ Ruttan and Margaret Ann Dyer were as follows:

- Minnie Antoinette¹¹ Ruttan, born 6 Aug 1885 in Belleville, Hastings, 953 Ontario; died 12 Apr 1959 in Port Arthur, Thunder Bay, Ontario.
- **Lillian Elizabeth**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 4 Aug 1888 in Belleville, Hastings, 954 ii Ontario; died 1960 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario.
- 955 **Pearl Irene**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 21 Jan 1891 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario; iii died 1952 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario.
- Wilfred Aberdeen¹¹ Ruttan, born 29 Oct 1895 in Belleville, Hastings, 956 iv Ontario; died 29 Jun 1947 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario.

448. Frances¹⁰ **Osborne**^{314,315}, born 1844 in Ontario; died 1921 in Ontario. She married abt. 1870 in Ontario, William Service (Reverend), born abt. 1843; died abt. 1920 in Ontario. Children of Frances¹⁰ Osborne and William Service (Reverend) were as follows:

- 957 **Charles W**¹¹ **Service**, born abt. 1872 in Ontario; died aft. 1900 in Ontario.
- Nellie Amina¹¹ Service³¹⁶, born 23 Sep 1874 in Grananoque, Leeds, 958 ii Ontario; died 22 Jan 1967 in Port Alberni, British Columbia; buried abt. 26 Jan 1967 in Greenwood Cem., Port Alberni, British Columbia.
- 959 **Ketha**¹¹ **Service**, born abt. 1876 in Ontario; died aft. 1896. iii

450. Albert Wales¹⁰ Osborne, born 1860 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 26 Nov in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; buried aft. 1890 in Glenwood Cem., Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario. He married on 19 Dec 1884 in Ontario, Margaret Maria Anderson, born 1858 in Ameliasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1909 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario.

Children of Albert Wales¹⁰ Osborne and Margaret Maria Anderson were as follows:

Ralph Willoughby¹¹ Osborne, born 16 Sep 1885 in Sophiasburgh, Prince 960 Edward, Ontario: died 22 Oct 1974 in London, Middlesex, Ontario.

³¹²!DIED: young.

^{313!}MARRIAGE: Previously married to a Moxom

 $^{^{314}}$!MARRIAGE: "Your Grandfather William Service met her, then Frances Osborne, while studying to be an Episcopal Methodist Minister in Picton (the Prince Edward County seat) or while undertaking his first ministry, as a circut minister in the Bay of Quinte area." (Stuart Adams letter, July 21, 1991).

³¹⁵!ANCESTORS: "I have managed to identify seven of Frances Osborne's eight grandparents, all of them loyalists (in the common sense, though I am not yet sure that all of them were given the U.E.L. title and land grants) who arrived in March, 1784, with the Van Alstine party or who arrived within the next two years." Stuart Adams letter, July 21, 1991).
³¹⁶!DEATH: British Columbia Death Index; Certificate 1967-09-001818.

961 ii **Clara Belle**¹¹ **Osborne**, born 1890 in Ontario; died 5 Dec 1976 in Ontario.

451. Allen Smith¹⁰ **Osborne**, born 1862 in Ontario; died 1963 in Ontario. He married abt. 1882 in Ontario, **Blanche Foster**, born abt. 1862; died aft. 1890 in Ontario.

Children of Allen Smith¹⁰ Osborne and Blanche Foster were as follows:

962 i **Percy Talmadge**¹¹ **Osborne**, born 1889 in Ontario; died 1963 in Ontario.

963 ii **Donald Cameron**¹¹ **Osborne**, born abt. 1891 in Ontario; died aft. 1911 in Ontario.

457. Sidney A¹⁰ Ruttan, born 1857 in Ontario; died aft. 1880. He married abt. 1880 in South MArysburg, Ontario, **Mary Ellen Daynard**, born abt. 1858; died aft. 1880.

Notes for Mary Ellen Daynard

NAME: May be Dainard.

Children of Sidney A¹⁰ Ruttan and Mary Ellen Daynard were as follows:

964 i **Estella Daynard**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1881 in Athol, Prince Edward, Ontario.

458. Gertrude¹⁰ **Ruttan**³¹⁷, born 1859 in Ontario; died aft. 1882. She married on 8 Mar 1875 in Prince Edward, Ontario, **Robert C Clapp**, born abt. 1858; died aft. 1882.

Children of Gertrude¹⁰ Ruttan and Robert C Clapp were as follows:

965 i **Nellie**¹¹ **Clapp**, born abt. 1881.

966 ii **Harry**¹¹ **Clapp**, born abt. 1883.

459. Edith¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1861/63 in Ontario; died 1923. She married bef. 1894, **James A DeMille**, born abt. 1860; died aft. 1894.

Children of Edith¹⁰ Ruttan and James A DeMille were as follows:

967 i **Clarence**¹¹ **DeMille**, born 1894; died 1928.

463. Charles E¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1848 in McGrovesville, Georgia; died 1919 in Solon, Courtland, New York. He married bef. 1879 in New York, **Emma Medora Haight**, born 1858 in Rodman, New York; died 1946 in Solon, Courtland, New York.

Children of Charles E¹⁰ Ruttan and Emma Medora Haight were as follows:

968 i **Lula**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1879.

969 ii **Myrtle L**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1880; died aft. 1900.

³¹⁷!MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1838915.

- **970** iii **Earl Arthur**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1880 in Greig, New York; died 1956 in Munnsville, Stockbridge, Madison, New York.
- **971** iv **Charles Arthur**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1886 in Greig, New York; died 1953 in Solon, Courtland, New York.

464. Daniel A¹⁰ **Ruttan**³¹⁸, born 1851 in Atlanta, Fulton, Georgia; died 1929 in Rome, Oneida, New York. He married abt. 1883, **Alida Swackammer**, born abt. 1852; died 1929. Children of Daniel A¹⁰ Ruttan and Alida Swackammer were as follows:

972 i **Karl Arthur**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1884; died aft. 1908.

468. Henry Kirkpatrick¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 23 Jul 1849 in Ithaca, Tompkins, New York; died 1 Sep 1887 in Leavenworth, Leavenworth, Kansas; buried in Mount Muncie Cem, Leavenworth, Leavenworth, Kansas. He married on 14 Mar 1872 in Oswego, Oswego, New York, **Gertrude V Wiggins**, born 17 Jun 1855; died 31 Jul 1925 in St. Joseph, Buchanan, Missouri.

Children of Henry Kirkpatrick¹⁰ Ruttan and Gertrude V Wiggins were as follows:

- **William Henry**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1873 in Cresco, Howard, Iowa; died 3 Dec 1940 in Ellis, Ellis, Kansas. DEATH: "He went to sleep in a chair in his hardware store in Ellis, Kansas." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.102).
- **974** ii **Frances Mae**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1875 of Cresco, Howard, Iowa; died 19 Aug 1969.
- **975** iii **Grace**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1878 in New York; died aft. 1900.

469. Marion Bradford¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 16 Jul 1846 in Ithaca, Tompkins, New York; died 1911. She married on 16 Jul 1872 in Omego, Franklin, New York, **Joseph Addison Fuller**, born abt. 1849; died aft. 1872.

Children of Marion Bradford¹⁰ Ruttan and Joseph Addison Fuller were as follows:

976 i **Winston Alan**¹¹ **Fuller**, born 14 Apr 1875 in Cresco, Howard, Iowa; died aft. 1895. Married with two children.

472. Simon Gillam¹⁰ **Ruttan**³¹⁹, born 1850 in Norwich, Oxford, Ontario; died 27 Mar 1907 in Hawarden, Sioux, Iowa. He married (1) abt. 1877, **Mary** (---), born abt. 1858; died bef. 1887. He married (2) on 27 Nov 1887 in Great Barrington, Berkshire, Massachusetts, **Mary Agnes Kelly**, born 27 May 1854 in Ireland; died 22 Dec 1926 in Hawarden, Sioux, Iowa.

Children of Simon Gillam¹⁰ Ruttan and Mary Agnes Kelly were as follows:

977 i **Mary**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1888.

318 CHILDREN: "A Daughter, born May 8, 1887, at Pinckney Lewis" (H. N. Ruttan, 1986, p.68).

³¹⁹!CITIZENSHIP: "He is said to have filed for United States Citizenship on September 26, 1876, in Lapeer County, Michigan" (H. N. Ruttan, 1986, p.68).

- **978** ii **William Joseph**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1890; died 1960 in San Diego, San Diego, California.
- **979** iii **Wesley Michael**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1894 in Hawarden, Sioux, Iowa; died 1943 in California. RESIDENCE: Moved to California in 1936

473. Elizabeth¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1851; died 1890. She married abt. 1871, **Edwin Palmer**, born abt. 1850; died aft. 1890.

Children of Elizabeth¹⁰ Ruttan and Edwin Palmer were as follows:

- **980** i **William**¹¹ **Palmer**, born abt. 1874; died aft. 1895.
- **981** ii **Enoch A**¹¹ **Palmer**, born abt. 1877. RESIDENCE: Mullen, Idaho.
- **982** iii **Walter A**¹¹ **Palmer**, born abt. 1880. RESIDENCE: Mullen, Idaho.
- **983** iv **Fred J**¹¹ **Palmer**, born abt. 1883. RESIDENCE: Denver, Colorado.
- **984** v **Eleanor**¹¹ **Palmer**, born abt. 1886; died aft. 1906. RESIDENCE: Beaver Dam, Wisconsin. NAME: Known as Nellie.
- **985** vi **Elizabeth**¹¹ **Palmer**, born abt. 1889; died aft. 1910.

474. Mary Hannah¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1852; died aft. 1880. She married abt. 1873, **Enoch S Day**, born abt. 1851; died aft. 1880.

Children of Mary Hannah¹⁰ Ruttan and Enoch S Day were as follows:

- **986** i **Elizabeth**¹¹ **Day**, born abt. 1875.
- **987** ii **Mary**¹¹ **Day**, born abt. 1877; died aft. 1900.
- **988** iii **Hannah B**¹¹ **Day**, born abt. 1879; died aft. 1900.

475. Wesley G¹⁰ **Ruttan**³²⁰, born 1855 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died Sep 1926. He married in 1880 in Ontario, **Ruby Jane Fox**, born 1862 in Olinda, Essex, Ontario; died Dec 1949 in Toronto, York, Ontario.

Notes for Ruby Jane Fox

After the death of Wesley, Ruby lived with her daughter Minnie until she died in 1949

Children of Wesley G¹⁰ Ruttan and Ruby Jane Fox were as follows:

989 i **Meryl Hannah**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1882 in Ontario; died 11 Aug 1967 in

³²⁰!BIOGRAPHY: "Wesley was a farmer and he met Ruby in Gosfield Township, Essex County, where she was helping her father with the harvest. Wesley worked for R. S. McGlaughlin Carriage Works about 1895 and was foreman of the Whitby Buckle Factory about 1902. He spent seveteen years going back and forth to Los Angeles in search of his father, William Consider Ruttan and he located him at a race track on February 28, 1909, and made an appointment to meet him the next day.. He learned that his father was supposed to have died in his sleep that night and later it was described as murder by poison. The puzzle of the death of William Consider has not yet been solved and his descendents are still greatly interested. Wesley died in Toronto after returning from the United States." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.68-69).

- Toronto, Metro, Ontario. BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Meryl was a college graduate; she taught reading and was in demand to read at various events." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.102).
- **990** ii **Eliza E**¹¹ **Ruttan**³²¹, born 1884 in Norwich, Oxford, Ontario; died 1918.
- 991 iii William Consider¹¹ Ruttan, born 1886 in Uxbridge, Durham, Ontario; died 11 Dec 1927. BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "He worked at the Whitby Buckle Factory and the Kodak Company in Toronto. He took singing lessons from well-known teachers including Arthur Blight, was first tenor in the Aeolian Quartette, and taught singing in a Richmond Hill studio and in Toronto. Augustus Bridal of the "Star" once said that William had the best voice that he had ever heard. He sang at different churches including Yorkminster Baptist and Timothy Eaton Memorial. He sang in Shea's Theatre with a New York Theatre Company for a one-week engagement replacing a performer who was ill. He refused to go to New York for family reasons. He sang on numerous occasions in Massey Hall. He signed with Victor Records to sing the year he died." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.103).
- 992 iv Leonard J Fox¹¹ Ruttan, born 1888 in Uxbridge, Ontario; died 1959.
 EDUCATION: "He attended McMaster University, receiving his B.A. and M.A., and Yale University where he received his Doctorate of Philospohy. While attending university, he preached in several Baptist Churches in Canada and the United states." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.103).
- **993** v **Ruby Jane Fox**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1892 in Uxbridge, Ontario; died 1931 of Ontario. OCCUPATION: "Ruby was a nurse at several hospitals in Toronto and Niagra Falls." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.103).
- **994** vi **Wesley G**¹¹ **Ruttan**³²², born 1892 in Uxbridge, Ontario, Ontario; died 1961 in Ontario. Twin of Ruby Jane Fox Ruttan
- **995** vii **Mary Day**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 1895 in Harmony, Ontario; died 4 Feb 1955 in Ontario.
- 996 viii Minnie Elva¹¹ Ruttan, born 19 Jul 1897 in Harmony, Ontario; died aft. 1951 in Ontario. "She taught at the Pape Avenue School in Toronto for 30 years. After the death of her father, Minnie cared for her mother until she died in 1949... (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.69).
- 997 ix Grace Rebecca¹¹ Ruttan, born 3 Mar 1900 in Oshawa, Ontario, Ontario; died aft. 1931. "She taught at Hudson Public School until she married the Reverend Malcolm Barr, B.A. After the deaths of her sister Ruby and Ruby's husband, Malcolm, adopted the Muirhead children: Lila, Grace, and Norman." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p. 69).

³²¹!DEATH: Died in an accident.

³²²!BIOGRAPHY: "He was a high school teacher, specializing in mathematics and physical training; he was also a tenor soloist and sang in quartets over the radio from North Bay, Ontario. He worked his way through college and qualified as a Lieutenant, Canadian Army, attending summer courses at Niagara-on-the-Lake. He was a skilled pianist. He was also a superintendant of Sunday Schools. Late in life, he was married to Jean Leggett (nee Fisher). They had no children" (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.69).

998 Olivia Sarah¹¹ Ruttan, born 3 Mar 1900 in Oshawa, Ontario, Ontario,

476. Jerome¹⁰ **Alley**, born 17 Mar 1839; christened 7 Aug 1853 in Quebec; died aft. 1870. He married abt. 1860, Amy Crew, born abt. 1840; died aft. 1870.

Children of Jerome¹⁰ Alley and Amy Crew were as follows:

Amy¹¹ **Alley**, born abt. 1862; died aft. 1882. 999

Frances¹¹ Alley, born abt. 1864; died aft. 1886. **1000** ii

478. Henry Ruttan¹⁰ Alley³²³, born 1 Oct 1850; christened 7 Aug 1853 in Quebec; died 5 Aug 1915 in Port Sidney, Mary Lake, Ontario; buried Aug 1915 in Mount Pleasant, Toronto, York, Ontario. He married on 15 Apr 1891 in Toronto, York, Ontario, Florence Maud Darracott Mason, born 1865 in Toronto, York, Ontario; died 1947 in Ontario.

Notes for Henry Ruttan Alley

CHRISTENING: Protestant Church at Quebec

DEATH: Drowned with his son Frederik Jerome.

OCCUPATION: Was Private Secretary of the Minister of Education (Haight, 1899 p.70). Children of Henry Ruttan¹⁰ Alley and Florence Maud Darracott Mason were as follows:

- Herbert Ruttan¹¹ Alley³²⁴, born 30 Mar 1892 in Toronto, York, Ontario; **1001** i died 1963 in Toronto, York, Ontario.
- **Maude Darracott Mason**¹¹ **Alley**³²⁵, born 1894 in Toronto, York, Ontario; **1002** ii died 1904 in Toronto, York, Ontario.
- Frederick Jerome¹¹ Alley³²⁶, born 1906 in Toronto, York, Ontario; died 5 **1003** iii Aug 1915 in Port Sidney, Mary Lake, Ontario.

480. John Armine Mountain¹⁰ **Alley**, born 31 Oct 1853 in Quebec; christened 19 Mar 1854 in Quebec; died 1920 in Toronto, York, Ontario. He married (1) abt. 1885, Mary Ferrier. born 1863; died 24 Feb 1893. He married (2) abt. 1902 in Ontario, Mary Netta Marshall, born 1878 in Orangeville, Dufferin, Ontario; died 1948.

Notes for John Armine Mountain Alley

OCCUPATION: He was an Inspector withof the Traders Bank" (Haight, 1899 p.70). Children of John Armine Mountain¹⁰ Alley and Mary Ferrier were as follows:

Ruth Ferrier¹¹ Alley, born 11 Oct 1887; died Aug 1951. **1004** i

Mary Gladys¹¹ Alley, born 28 Apr 1889; died Feb 1984. **1005** ii

³²³!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1765849, Reg. 022008. (Place given as Stevenson Twp.).

 $^{^{324}}$!BIRTH: Ontario Birth Index (Reg. # 040263).

³²⁵!DEATH: Died of Scarlet Fever.

 $^{^{326}}$!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1765849, Reg. 038248 or 022007 (Place listed as Stephenson Twp.).

Children of John Armine Mountain¹⁰ Alley and Mary Netta Marshall were as follows:

- **1006** i **Armine Marie**¹¹ **Alley**, born 1905 in Toronto, York, Ontario; died aft. 1980.
- **1007** ii **Margaret**¹¹ **Alley**, born 1909 in Toronto, York, Ontario; died aft. 1929.

481. Frederick Roche¹⁰ **Alley**³²⁷, born 1855 in Toronto, Ontario; died 1 Jul 1946 in Vancouver, British Columbia. He married abt. 1879, **Jessie May Kent**, born 1859; died 1939.

Children of Frederick Roche¹⁰ Alley and Jessie May Kent were as follows:

- **1008** i **Lucy Marguerite**¹¹ **Alley**, born 1883; died aft. 1918.
- **1009** ii **Franklin Russell**¹¹ **Alley**³²⁸, born 1886 in Toronto, Ontario; died 28 Mar 1948 in Vancouver, British Columbia. NAME: Name spelled "Frank Russell Alley" in death certificate.

482. Kathleen¹⁰ **Alley**, born 1856 in Quebec; died 1941 in Montreal, Quebec. She married abt. 1880, **Henry Allen Harvey**, born abt. 1855; died 1921.

Children of Kathleen¹⁰ Alley and Henry Allen Harvey were as follows:

- **1010** i **Mary Grace**¹¹ **Harvey**, born 1882.
- **1011** ii **Olive Kathleen**¹¹ **Harvey**, born 1886; died 1965 in Montreal, Quebec.
- **1012** iii **Mable Constance**¹¹ **Harvey**, born 1886; died 1896.
- **1013** iv **Winnifred**¹¹ **Harvey**, born 1886; died 1928.
- **1014** v **Dorothy**¹¹ **Harvey**, born 1890 in England; died 1976.
- **1015** vi **Florence**¹¹ **Harvey**, born in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario; died 1960.
- **1016** vii **Kenneth John**¹¹ **Harvey**, born abt. 1891 in Saint John, St. John, New Brunswick; died 1892.
- **1017** viii **Ruth**¹¹ **Harvey**, born abt. 1891 in Saint John, St. John, New Brunswick; died aft. 1950.
- **1018** ix **Helen Eileen**¹¹ **Harvey**, born 1892; died 1918.
- **1019** x **Allen Davenport**¹¹ **Harvey**, born 1894 in Saint John, St. John, New Brunswick; died 13 Jun 1916 in Mt. Sorrel, Ypres Salient, France.
- **1020** xi **Constance Muriel**¹¹ **Harvey**, born 1900 in Saint John, St. John, New Brunswick; died 1980 in Montreal, Quebec.

500. Henry Norlande¹⁰ **Ruttan**³²⁹, born 21 May 1848 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario; died 13 Oct 1925 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; buried in St. John's Cem., Winnipeg, Manitoba. He married on 19 Aug 1871 in Dalhousie, Restigouche, New Brunswick, **Andrina**

 $^{^{327}}_{220}$ DEATH: British Columbia Death Index; Certificate 1946-09-009166

³²⁸!DEATH: British Columbia Death Index, Certificate 1948-09-003758.

³²⁹!MARRIAGE: St. Mary's Anglican Church.

Barberie³³⁰, born 23 Aug 1847 in Dalhousie, Restigouche, New Brunswick; died 30 Aug 1941 in Oakville, Halton, Ontario, daughter of Andrew Barberie and Eliza (---).

Notes for Henry Norlande Ruttan

BIOGRAPHY: "Henry attended grammar school in Cornwall and Cobourg. In 1868, he entered the Chief Engineers Department of the Grand Trunk Railway, and the following year transferred to the Dominion Government Service under Sir Sandford Fleming where he had charge of location on the Baie de Chaleur section of the Intercolonial Railway. In 1874, he transferred to the Canadian Pacific Railway and for two years took charge of the location party between the Rocky Mountains and Edmonton. He was engaged in other railroad work and practised his profession in Winnipeg from 1880 to 1885 when he was appointed the first City Engineer of Winnipeg, which post he held until he retired in 1914. Later, his services as consulting engineer were retained. On his retirement, he was given a banquet at which the Mayor, and members of the City Council, and City Hall staff were present, and he was presented with a costly silver service. His military career commenced when he joined the volunteer militia as Private in the 40th Battalion, Cobourg Rifles. In 1886, he had been stationed at Thorold during the Fenian Raid and received the Canada General Service Medal and Clasp. He attended and graduated from the School of Military Instruction at Kingston and was granted his Certificate. His took his discharge from Cobourg Rifles at Winnipeg, November 9th, 1883, he was gazetted Captain No. 2 Company. He went with hisregiment to the riel rebellion (1885) and took part in the battles of Fish Creek, where his horse was shot from under him, at Batoche, and sawaction against Chief Big Bear's band. He was mentioned in dispatches and received the North West Canada Medal and Clasp. General Middleton characterized him at the time as "one of the most able and energetic of my officers." He was promoted to Major in 1887 and to the Command of his regiment. In 1889, he was appointed G.O.C. Military District Number 10 (Winnipeg) and in the following year was transferred to the Reserve of Officers. He returned to active service 1n 1910 upon the organization of the 100th Regiment, Winnipeg Grenadiers. He was partly instrumental in raising this regiment, and was gazetted to its command April 1, 1910, and at the same time promoted to Brigadier-General in command of the 20th Brigade, and in this post at the outbreak of the Great War, in August 1914, he relinquished his professional and official duties to devote himself entirely to war service. He was immediately appointed to Command of Military District No. 10. He had hoped to take his command overseas, but this was denied him on account of his age. He was detailed to sewell Camp and took charge of training and recruiting until his retirement in 1918. His temporary rank of Brigadier-General was confirmed, and also, in recognition of his services, he was created a Companion of the Most Distinguished Order of Saint Michael and Saint George. In addition he held the Colonial Auxiliary Forces Long Service Medal. He was admitted a member of the Canadian Society of Civil Engineers in 1887 and sat as amember of the Council of that body from 1894 to 1897. In 1888, he was elected a member

³³⁰!DEATH: "...Adrina, died on August 30, 1941, at the home of their daughter Mary Louise, Mrs. Henry L. Wethey, at Oakville, Ontario. In excellent health, seven days after celebrating her 94th birthday, she retired to her bed and did not awaken. She is buried in Winnipeg beside her husband.

of the Institute of Civil Engineers of London, England, and in 1893, to a membership in the American Society of Civil Engineers. He was chairman of the Winnipeg branch of the Canadian Society of Civil engineers in 1908, becomming Vice-President of that organization in 1909 and President in 1910. In the same year, he was elected President of the Engineering Institute of Canada. Three of his sons served in branches of the Canadian Army during the Great War, 1914-1919." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.69-70).

CHILDREN: "Thre of thei children died in infancy and there were six other offspring." (Ruttan, 1986 p.70).

Children of Henry Norlande¹⁰ Ruttan and Andrina Barberie were as follows:

- **1021** i **Edith**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 4 Jul 1874 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario; died 1890 in Ontario.
- **1022** ii **Mary Louise**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 10 Oct 1877 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 25 Apr 1970 in Oakville, Ontario.
- Henry Andrew¹¹ Ruttan, born 19 Feb 1881 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 1023 iii 1958 in Port Arthur, Thunder Bay, Ontario. BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Henry attended public school at St. John's Colege in Winnipeg where after graduating he joined the Canadian Bank of Commerce. Later he was transferred to a branch in Toronto. In 1905, he joined the firm of Ruttan Estates Limited in Port Arthur to work with his uncle Robert A. Ruttan who had succeeded his brother James Farrand Ruttan founder of the firm. who had died in 1904. On the death of Robert A. in 1912, another uncle, Walter Shanley Ruttan became president of the company and held that position until his death in 1948. From that time, Henry Andrew was President of the company and managed its affairs until his death. As a young man in Winnipeg, Henry Andrew served with the 90th Regiment, Winnipeg Rifles. At the outbreak of the Great War, 1914-1919, he volunteered and served for a time in Canada. On December 7, 1915, he was appointed to Commissioned Rank in the 94th Battalion, Canadian Expeditionary Force. He served in Canada, England, and France with the 94th, the 32nd, and the 15th Reserve, the 4th Entrenching and the 50th Battalions, General List and Alberta Regimental Depot. He was struck off strenth on October 11, 1917, by reason of being medically unfit and was reappointed in the 1st Depot Battalion, Manitoba Regiment serving also with District Depot #10. Later he was appointed to command the Lake Superior Regiment with the rank of Lieutenant-Colonel, which was confirmed at the time of his retirement. He received the 1914-1918 War Medal, the Voctory Medal, and the Colonial Auxiliary Forces Long Service Medal." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.105).
- 1024 iv Charles Millidge¹¹ Ruttan, born 24 May 1883 of Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 20 Jan 1970 in Toronto, Ontario; buried in Mt. Pleasant Cem, Toronto, Ontario. BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Charles received his education at the public schools and the Collegiate Institute in Winnipeg. He was active in sports, and in his youth he was a member of the Choir of All Saints' Church Winnipeg. In 1903, he joined the Commissioners' Office

of the Hudson's Bay Company in Winnipeg. In 1907, he formed a partnership with Hamilton B. Chipman, known as Ruttan and Chipman, acting as commission brokers. Business operations were interupted by the outbreak of the Great War, 1914-1919. After the war ended, he resumed business as a manufacturer's agent in Winnipeg. As part of this venture he undertook to represent the Drimilk Company Ltd., a subsidiary of the City Dairy Company Ltd. of Toronto, in western Canada. This representation prospered and in 1929 he was asked to move to Toronto as Manager of Drimilk Company Ltd. and Assistant to the President of City Dairy Company Ltd. He and his family made the move in 1929, taking up residence in Forest Hill Village. Later he became General Manager and, in August 1930, President of City Dairy. On the sale of City Dairy to Borden's Ltd., he became Vice-President of that company. The outbreak of World War II in 1939 again interupted his civilian life. His military career began at an early age. After serving six years in the ranks of the 90th regiment Winnipeg Rifles, and upon formation in 1907 of the first Army Service Corps Unit in western Canada - No. 11 Company, Winnipeg - he received a Commission as Lieutenant in the Unit. In August 1914, as Captain, he commanded the three officers and fifty men from No. 11 Company, which formed part of the 1st Canadian Divisional Train at Valcartier Camp near Quebec City. In command of the Supply details in No. 4 Company, he proceeded overseas and served in France and Belgium as Supply Officer, 3rd Brigade, 1st Canadain Division. He was appointed Chief Instructor of the Army Service Corps Training Centre, Shorncliffe, England, and shortly after assumed command as Lieutenant-Colonel. His wife, Frances, had journeyed to England in March 1916, accompanied by their three eldest children, and kept house in various locations including Ealing until the end of the war when she came home with four children to await her husband's return. At Shorncliffe, his capabilities had been soon appreciated and were rewarded by rapidly succeeding appointments to Assistant Director of Supplies and Transport, Shorncliffe; Deputy Director of Supplies and Transport, and Assistant Quartermaster-General, Canadian Headquarters, London. In recognition of his services, he was appointed a Commander of the Military Division of the Order of the British Empire. He was mentioned in despatches. He received the 1914-1915 Star, the British War Medal, and the Victory Medal. On his return to Canada, he withrew from military affairs but in 1928 the 10th Divisional Train, Winnipeg, required reorganizing and he responded to the call. His move to Toronto in 1929, however, ended this service. On the outbreak of World War II, he again offered his services and in February 1941 was recommended to be Commander, 1st Canadian Armoured Divisional Royal Army Service Corps. Due to his age, he was not permitted to take the Unit overseas and in May 1941, he was appointed to command the R.C.A.S.C. Training Centre (A-19) at Camp Borden, Ontario.

He had studied training conditions in England in 1942 with a view to better coordination of training. He relinquished the command of A-19 on the 30th of August 1943 because of the Canadian Army 60-year age limit, being retired with the rank of Colonel. For these services he received the Canadian Volunteer Service Medal and Clasp and the War Medal 1939-45. He had previously received the Colonial Auxiliary Forces Officers Decoration and the Long Service Medal. At the time of his retirement, it was said: "Probably no officer was more highly regarded by his junior officers than Colonel Ruttan. Extremley kind and sympathetic to all their problems - and junior officers have many - yet he was a strict disciplinarian. One quiet word from him had more effect than the more usual disciplinary lacing." In February 1944, he was appointed Bread and Bakery Administrator of the Wartime Prices and Trade Board until his work was completed in 1947. He returned then to the business world as a manufacturer's agent, running his own agency until his death on January 20, 1970. Charles and his family attended Grace Church-on-the-Hill where he was both People's and Rector's Warden. He was active in the National Club, the Granite Club, York Downs Golf and Country Club, the Big Brothers, the Board of Trade, and the Toronto Convention and Visitors Association, and he was a Life Member of C.A.S.C. Vetrans Association, C.E.F. Inc. His wife, Frances, had died on January 13, 1958, and their two daughters had also predeceased him. Elizabeth was buried in St. James Cemetery, Winnipeg, while he, his wife, and their daughter Helen are buried in Mt. Pleasant Cemetery, Toronto. Their tree sons served during World Warr II in the Canadian Army and the youngest served also in the Roayl Canadian Air Force." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 pp.105-6).

- **1025** v **Francis Norlande**¹¹ **Ruttan**³³¹, born 1885 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 1970 in Winnipeg, Manitoba.
- John Douglas¹¹ Ruttan, born 5 Apr 1889 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 7
 Jan 1973 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; buried in St. John's Cem., Winnipeg,
 Manitoba. BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "He received his education at
 Winnipeg Collegiate, St. John's College, and the University of Manitoba.
 He played hockey in his youth, ending his playing years with the
 Winnipegs when they won the Allan Cup in 1913. In recognition of his
 abilities, he was elected to the Hockey Hall of Fame in Toronto in 1965. He
 was a member of the Fort Garry Horse of Winnipeg but was ill when the
 Regiment went overseas in 1914 so he was not able to go with them. In
 1915, he went with an Engineering Battalion from British Columbia and
 after a few months in France was invalided home in 1916; he was an
 instructor in field engineering until the end of the War in 1918. He joined

³³¹!DEATH: Died of a heart attack on his way to a football game. "Suffering from ill health, he was not able to serve with the CanadianForces in the Great War. He graduated from the University of Manitoba as an architect and practised in that profession. They had no children." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.71).

Chipman Chemicals Limited in 1928 and was Manager and President until his retirement in 1957; he remained as a Director of the Company. He was President of the Manitoba Division of the Navy League of Canada for several years and at the time of his death was Honorary Life Member of the Engineering Institute of Canada, an Honourary Life Member of the Canadian Railway Club, of the Manitoba Club of which he was Past President, and a member of the St. Charles Country Club." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.107).

504. Robert Anderson¹⁰ **Ruttan**³³², born 16 Apr 1855 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario; died 22 Aug 1912 in Port Arthur, Thunder Bay, Ontario. He married on 26 Apr 1882 in Toronto, York, Ontario, **Nenon Margaretta Louisa Armstrong**, born 1863 in Toronto, York, Ontario; died 1944 in Oakville, Halton, Ontario, daughter of William Armstrong and Lucy (---).

Notes for Robert Anderson Ruttan

OCCUPATION: "Robert worked in various area in western Canada. He was at one time Immigration Agent in Edmonton. In the early 1890's, he was Assistant Secretary to the Land Board in Winnipeg and in 1895, was appointed Crown Timber Agent in Edmonton, a position he held until 1900. He and his family moved to Port Arthur and he joined his brother James in the Real Estate and Insuranace business; he took over in 1904 when James died. He was prominent in the eyes of the public for many years and served as City Alderman in 1910 and 1911. It was due to his foresight that the Ruttan Building, which is still in use in Thunder Bay, was constructed in 1910." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.71).

MARRIAGE: Married by Reverend Alex Williams at St. John's Evangelist, Toronto. BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH: "Robert Anderson Ruttan, engaged in the real estate business in Port Arthur, was born in Cobourg, Ontario, April 16, 1855. His parents, Henry Jones and Margaret (Pringle) Ruttan, were natives of Canada and the father's people were United Empire Loyalists who followed the British flag into Canada, settling in Northumberland early in the nineteenth century. Henry J. Ruttan was for many years editor and proprietor of the Cobourg Star and one of the early residents of that city. At the usual age Robert A. Ruttan entered the public schools and afterward continued his studies in the Collegiate Institute of Cobourg, but considered his education completed at the age of sixteen years and entered business life in connection with newspaper work, which he followed in Cobourg and in Ottawa for about three years. He was then appointed private secretary to George Laidlaw, with whom he remained for eight years, and in 1881 he went to Winnipeg as private secretary to Hon. John Norquay. After a short period he turned his attention to the real estate business in Winnipeg in partnership with his brother, J. F. Ruttan, now deceased. In December, 1881, they opened an office in Port Arthur which Robert A. Ruttan now conducts. He was afterward, however, appointed secretary of the Dominion lands commission and occupied that position for about seventeen years, being

³³²!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 0306691.

stationed for eleven years in Winnipeg and for six years in Edmonton, Alberta. In 1904 he made a permanent location in Port Arthur, where he is now conducting a real estate office, having a liberal clientage, whereby he has been connected with many important realty transfers in this locality. In addition to his other interests he is a director in the Vigars Shear Lumber Company. Interested in all that pertains to the business development of Port Arthur and its consequent growth and upbuilding, he is affiliated with the Board of Trade and is now chairman of the industrial and transportation committee, in which connection he is doing effective labor for the promotion of trade and commercial interests. Mr. Ruttan was married in 1882 to Miss Nenon Armstrong, a daughter of William Armstrong, the well-known artist of Toronto, and they have four children. In politics Mr. Ruttan is a Conservative and his interest in the political questions and issues of the day leads to his active and effective service for his party. At the present writing he is a member of the executive council of the Conservative Association. His religious adherence is the Church of England and he is a member of the Masonic fraternity, which finds in him a worthy exemplar of the craft. He is also associated socially with the Manitoba Club of Winnipeg and the Port Arthur Club." ("History of Ontario", p. 1214-5).

Children of Robert Anderson¹⁰ Ruttan and Nenon Margaretta Louisa Armstrong were as follows:

- **1027** i **Lucie Nenon**¹¹ **Ruttan**³³³, born 9 Mar 1884 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 1 Apr 1924 in Oakland, Alameda, California.
- **1028** ii **Dorothy Berdee**¹¹ **Ruttan**³³⁴, born 2 Aug 1886 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 16 Oct 1974 in St. Catherines, Niagara, Ontario; buried in Victoria Lawn C., St. Catherines, Niagara, Ontario.
- **Maida Ottilie**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 2 May 1887 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 26 Mar 1926 in Oakville, Ontario. BIRTH: She may have been born on May 3rd.
- **1030** iv **Deborah Armstrong**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 4 Jun 1891 in Winnipeg, Manitoba; died 26 Mar 1947 in Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan.

505. Mary Isabella¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 12 Dec 1856 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario; died aft. 1885 in Ontario. She married on 30 Nov 1881 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario, **Douglas Ponton**³³⁵, born abt. 1855; died aft. 1900 in Ontario.

Notes for Mary Isabella Ruttan

NAME: Known as Minnie.

Notes for Douglas Ponton

A Descendant of Mungo Ponton of Pontonville, North Carolina

Children of Mary Isabella¹⁰ Ruttan and Douglas Ponton were as follows:

^{333!}MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1839100.

³³⁴!MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1839100.

³³⁵!MARRIAGE: Second marriage to Elizabeth Leslie

1031 i **James Douglas**¹¹ **Ponton**, born abt. 1883 in Ontario; died 27 Nov 1951 in Clarkson, Ontario. Served in the Canadain Forces in the Great War as Lieutenant, B Squadron, Strathcona Horse.

Molly¹¹ **Ponton**, born abt. 1885 in Ontario; died aft. 1905. **1032** ii

521. Amanda Leone 10 **Loyst**, born 2 Jan 1880; died 6 Feb 1977. She married on 15 Sep 1909, Frederick P Lawrence, born abt. 1880; died aft. 1912.

Children of Amanda Leone¹⁰ Loyst and Frederick P Lawrence were as follows:

Florence Edith Leone¹¹ Lawrence³³⁶, born 13 Jun 1910; died aft. 20 Dec **1033** i

Allan Parkinson¹¹ Lawrence, born 28 Dec 1912; died aft. 1943. **1034** ii

526. Allan Joseph¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1 Nov 1878 in Essex Center, Ontario; died 13 Jul 1967 in Calgary, Alberta. He married (1) on 9 Dec 1908 in Ontario, Ada Elizabeth Hawkins, born 1884 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario; died Mar 1939 in Calgary, Alberta. He married (2) on 17 Aug 1944 in Banff, Alberta, **Stella Adelaide Akitt**, born 2 Nov 1903 in Collingwood, Simcoe, Ontario; died aft. 1944, daughter of James Akitt and Sarah Lunney. Children of Allan Joseph¹⁰ Ruttan and Ada Elizabeth Hawkins were as follows:

Ruth Ada Marie¹¹ Ruttan, born 25 Oct 1909 in Ontario. **1035** i

528. Ida Frances Marie¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 22 Jan 1889 in Essex Center, Ontario; died 25 Aug 1969 in Calgary, Alberta. She married on 12 Jan 1921 in Calgary, Alberta, Craig Donald Whyte, born 16 Mar 1889 in Rochester, Monroe, New York; died 28 May 1951 in Alberta. Children of Ida Frances Marie¹⁰ Ruttan and Craig Donald Whyte were as follows:

Duncan Craig¹¹ Whyte³³⁷, born 28 Oct 1923 in Three Hills, Ontario; died **1036** i Oct 1944 in Italy.

Donald Ruttan¹¹ **Whyte**, born 28 Oct 1923 in Three Hills, Ontario. **1037** ii

Allan G¹¹ **Whyte**, born 12 Feb 1928 in Three Hills, Ontario. 1038 iii

529. Alexander Louis Gordon¹⁰ Ruttan, born 18 Oct 1901 in Treesbank, Manitoba. He married on 1 Jul 1941 in Calgary, Alberta, Margaret Sampson, born 28 Mar 1920 in Glouchester, England.

Notes for Alexander Louis Gordon Ruttan

NAME: Also had a given name of Earle. Known as Earle.

Notes for Margaret Sampson NAME: Known as Peggy.

³³⁶!CHILDREN: None

³³⁷!DEATH: Killed in action in Italy during World War II

Children of Alexander Louis Gordon¹⁰ Ruttan and Margaret Sampson were as follows:

- **1039** i **David Earl**¹¹ **Ruttan**³³⁸, born 22 May 1943 in Alberta; died 17 Jun 1959 in Vancouver, British Columbia.
- **1040** ii **Catherine May**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 12 Aug 1956 in Alberta. NAME: Called Cathy, Catharine (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 pp.72,113).

533. Elva Mertitia¹⁰ **Bruner**³³⁹, born 14 Aug 1881 in Gosfield, Essex, Ontario; died aft. 1917. She married in 1903 in Ontario, **Leopold George Daverne**, born abt. 1880 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1915.

Children of Elva Mertitia¹⁰ Bruner and Leopold George Daverne were as follows:

- **1041** i **Gerald Lorne Allan**¹¹ **Daverne**, born abt. 1904 in Ontario.
- **1042** ii **Edward Cummings**¹¹ **Daverne**, born abt. 1906 in Ontario; died aft. 1926.
- **1043** iii **Elda Norma Georgina**¹¹ **Daverne**, born abt. 1908 in Ontario; died aft. 1928.
- **1044** iv **Helen Josephine**¹¹ **Daverne**, born abt. 1910 in Ontario; died aft. 1930.
- **1045** v **Richard Melvin**¹¹ **Daverne**, born abt. 1912 in Ontario.
- **1046** vi **Florence Louise**¹¹ **Daverne**, born abt. 1914; died aft. 1934.
- **1047** vii **Nora Catherine**¹¹ **Daverne**, born abt. 1916 in Ontario; died aft. 1936.

539. Alfred Wright¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 8 Apr 1897 in Morven, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 2 May 1932 in Morven, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married on 29 Nov 1917 in Hamilton, Wentworth, Ontario, **Elsie Gilhooley**, born 1898 in Stroud, Ontario; died Sep 1928.

Children of Alfred Wright¹⁰ Ruttan and Elsie Gilhooley were as follows:

- **1048** i **June Marie**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 20 Jun 1919. BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "After the deaths of her parents, she was raised by her grandparents, Archibald T. and Augusta Ruttan." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.113).
- **1049** ii **Frances Marion**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 7 Jan 1921 of Toronto, Ontario.
- John Douglas¹¹ Ruttan, born 20 Jul 1922 in Toronto, Ontario. BIRTH Listed also as 5 JUL 1922 by (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.72) BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "He was raised by his grandparents as were his two sisters, June Marie and Frances Marion. He joined the Royal Canadian Air Force in 1941 and after basic training in Canada, served overseas from January 1942 to July 1945 with the famous City of Edmonton squardon 418. In recognition of these services, he received the 1939-45 Star, the France and Germany star, the Defence Medal, the Canadian Volunteer Service Medal and Clasp, and the War Medal 1939-45. He retired at the War's end." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.113).

 $^{^{338}\!!\}text{DEATH:}$ British Columbia Death Index; Certificate 1959-09-008326.

³³⁹!BIRTH: Ontario Birth reg. # 006154 or 006157. The first gives the birth as Aug 14, 1881. The second registration records the birth as August 15, 1881.

540. Gordon Harold¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 19 Sep 1899 in Morven, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married on 28 Mar 1925 in Toronto, York, Ontario, **Lillian J McDonald**, born 11 Aug 1898 in London, England.

Children of Gordon Harold¹⁰ Ruttan and Lillian J McDonald were as follows:

- **1051** i **Dale Ramon**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 20 Jul 1931 in Windsor, Essex, Ontario; died 15 Jan 1933 in Windsor, Essex, Ontario.
- **1052** ii **Marilyn Grace**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 17 Feb 1933 in Windsor, Essex, Ontario; died Jun 1975 of Ontario.
- **1053** iii **Gordon Allan**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 4 Apr 1936 in Windsor, Essex, Ontario. RESIDENCE: Has resided in England since 1963.

541. Wesley J¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 9 Feb 1895; christened 19 Feb 1896 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 1966 in Preston, Ontario. He married in 1925 in Ontario, **Olivia Lydia Clement**, born 1907 in Bath, Ontario.

Notes for Olivia Lydia Clement

NAME: May be spelled "Cement".

Children of Wesley J¹⁰ Ruttan and Olivia Lydia Clement were as follows:

- **1054** i **Gerald B**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1927 in Deseronto, Hastings, Ontario. May have been married with two children.
- **1055** ii **Allen Wesley**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1929 in Preston, Ontario. Married with children.

542. Irene Mercedes¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 19 Dec 1898 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. She married abt. 1920, **Earl F Myles**, born 19 Dec 1898.

Notes for Earl F Myles

RESIDENCE: Family resided in Indianapolis.

Children of Irene Mercedes¹⁰ Ruttan and Earl F Myles were as follows:

- **1056** i **Earl F**¹¹ **Myles**, born abt. 1922.
- **1057** ii **Hugh E**¹¹ **Myles**, born abt. 1924.
- **1058** iii **Douglas M**¹¹ **Myles**, born abt. 1926.
- **1059** iv **John F**¹¹ **Myles**, born abt. 1928.

543. Marjorie Beulah¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 19 Dec 1898 in Ontario. She married abt. 1920, **Lorne Massel**, died aft. 1926.

Children of Marjorie Beulah¹⁰ Ruttan and Lorne Massel were as follows:

Kenneth¹¹ Massel, born abt. 1922.

1061 ii Earl¹¹ Massel, born abt. 1924.

1062 iii **John**¹¹ **Massel**, born abt. 1926.

564. Edna Pearl¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 20 Apr 1882 of Iowa; died 1967. She married on 1 Jan 1907, Albert Hester Pannebaker, born 1873 in Juniata, Pennsylvania; died Oct 1935 in Princeton, Bureau, Illinois.

Children of Edna Pearl¹⁰ Ruttan and Albert Hester Pannebaker were as follows:

Albert Hester¹¹ **Pannebaker**, born 1907.

Max Ruttan¹¹ Pannebaker, born 1912. **1064** ii

567. Mary Maude¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 12 Apr 1888 of Iowa. She married bef. 1911, **Morris Guy** Campbell, born 1881.

Notes for Mary Maude Ruttan

NAME: MAy be spelled "Maud".

Children of Mary Maude¹⁰ Ruttan and Morris Guy Campbell were as follows:

1065 i Richard L¹¹ Campbell, born 1911; died aft. 1938.

Clyde C¹¹ **Campbell**³⁴⁰, born 1913; died aft. 1950. **1066** ii

Edward L¹¹ Campbell, born 1915; died 1939. **1067** iii

Roy E 11 **Campbell** 341 , born 1918; died aft. 1955. **1068** iv

568. William Henry¹⁰ **Ruttan**³⁴², born 24 Apr 1891 in Iowa; died Dec 1967 in Adams. Indiana. He married (1) on 9 Sep 1914 in Ontario, Carrie Bass, born abt. 24 Apr 1891; died 15 Aug 1919 in Ontario. He married (2) in 1920 in Ontario, **Lucy Hoscheldt**³⁴³, born abt. 1892 in Ontario: died 10 Jul 1952 in Ontario. He married (3) on 26 May 1953 in Ontario. Veronica Nauman, born abt. 1900; died aft. 1953 in Ontario.

Children of William Henry¹⁰ Ruttan and Carrie Bass were as follows:

Raymond Ross¹¹ **Ruttan**³⁴⁴, born abt. 1916 in Ontario. **1069** i

Edwin Bass¹¹ **Ruttan**³⁴⁵, born 1919 in Ontario. **1070** ii

Children of William Henry¹⁰ Ruttan and Lucy Hoscheldt were as follows:

Louise Marilyn¹¹ Ruttan, born 1921 in Ontario. **1071** i

Wilma Henrietta¹¹ Ruttan, born 1923 in Ontario. NAME: Given also as **1072** ii

³⁴⁵!DEATH: Died young

³⁴⁰!CHILDREN: Adopted a child

^{341!} CHILDREN: They had two daughters.
342! DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 481-05-5609; Lists birth and death dates and palces.

^{343!}MARRIAGE: Previously married to Mr. Brackman.

^{344!}DEATH: Died young

Wilma Henriette Ruttan (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.114).

569. Gladys Idella¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 18 Jul 1891 in Fontanelle, Adair, Iowa; died 31 Mar 1912. She married abt. 1911, Cornelius Morford Wright (Jr.), born abt. 1890; died aft. 1912.

Children of Gladys Idella¹⁰ Ruttan and Cornelius Morford Wright (Jr.) were as follows:

Cornelius¹¹ Wright (III), born 19 Jan 1912 in Garwood, Texas; died aft. 1937. RESIDENCE: Denver. Colorado. CHILDREN: 3.

570. Charles Alva¹⁰ **Ruttan**³⁴⁶, born 23 Jun 1893 in Fontanelle, Adair, Missouri; died Sep 1975 in Boone, Missouri. He married on 19 Aug 1917, **Josie B Brown**³⁴⁷, born 10 Dec 1895 in Cedar Creek, Barry, Missouri; died 15 Jun 1979 in Boone, Missouri.

Notes for Josie B Brown

NAME: Middle initial "A" according to GENDEX.

Children of Charles Alva¹⁰ Ruttan and Josie B Brown were as follows:

Clyde Alva¹¹ Ruttan³⁴⁸, born 27 Jan 1923 in Kansas City, Wyandotte, Kansas; died Jan 1979 in Boone, Missouri.

571. Frank Leslie¹⁰ **Ruttan**³⁴⁹, born 12 Sep 1895 in Fontanelle, Adair, Iowa; died Dec 1981 in Kansas City, Wyandotte, Kansas. He married on 4 Mar 1922 in Kansas City, Johnson, Kansas, **Anna Vera Crawford**³⁵⁰, born 4 Mar 1904 in Ainsworth, Washington, Iowa; died 9 May 1988 in Kansas.

Children of Frank Leslie¹⁰ Ruttan and Anna Vera Crawford were as follows:

Harold Leslie¹¹ Ruttan, born 7 Dec 1922 in Kansas City, Wyandotte, **1075** i Kansas.

573. Lloyd Earl¹⁰ **Ruttan**³⁵¹, born 18 Jan 1902; died Jan 1980 in Kansas City, Wyandotte, Kansas. He married on 24 Jul 1921 in Kansas City, Johnson, Kansas, Letha Judith Hill³⁵²,

³⁴⁶!DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 500-34-3856; Birth dates and death dates and places given. 347!DEATH: Social Security Death Index; Ref 488-68-3736.

³⁴⁸!DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Gives birth and death dates and places. Note birthplace

given a Missouri. This may be in error. ³⁴⁹!DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 510-07-3645; Gives birth and death dates and places. Birth place listed as Iowa, perhaps in error. ³⁵⁰!DEATH: Social Security Death Index; Ref487-07-5013.

³⁵¹!DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 714-07-0738; Lists birth and death dates and death place. 352 !DEATH: Social Security Death Index; Ref 515-24-3541; Firstname spelled "Leeka", perhaps in error.

born 24 Mar 1902 in Kansas; died 14 Feb 1967 in Kansas City, Wyandotte, Kansas.

Notes for Letha Judith Hill

BIRTH: Listed as March 23, 1901 on the Internet (http://www.parsonstech.com/genealogy/trees/wharding/d17.htm#P62).

Children of Lloyd Earl¹⁰ Ruttan and Letha Judith Hill were as follows:

- **Lloyd Max**¹¹ **Ruttan**³⁵³, born 26 Oct 1922 in Kansas; died 28 Aug 1989 in Kansas City, Wyandotte, Kansas. CHILDREN: He Had four children according to H. N. Ruttan (1986 p.114).
- **1077** ii **James Donald**¹¹ **Ruttan**³⁵⁴, born 25 May 1924; died 23 Sep 1994 in Kansas City, Kansas. CHILDREN: He Had 5 children according to H. N. Ruttan (1986 p.114).

574. Leroy A¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 24 Apr 1904; died 31 Mar 1974. He married in Oct 1929, **Clarabelle Fox**, born 1907; died aft. 1934.

Children of Leroy A¹⁰ Ruttan and Clarabelle Fox were as follows:

- **1078** i **Joyce Irene**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 16 Sep 1930. CHILDREN: Had two children according to H. N. Ruttan (1986 p.114).
- **1079** ii **Richard Allen**¹¹ **Ruttan**, born 12 Jul 1932.
- **1080** iii **Howard Eugene**¹¹ **Ruttan**³⁵⁵, born 7 Aug 1934; died 21 Jan 1964.
- **583. Delilah**¹⁰ **Ogden**, born abt. 1830. She married abt. 1850, **Ira Freeman**, born abt. 1829. Children of Delilah¹⁰ Ogden and Ira Freeman were as follows:
 - **Mary Jane**¹¹ **Freeman**, born abt. 1852. NOTE: "Mary Jane's mother died at an early age, and Mary Jane was adopted by Peter E. Colwell and Lucinda, his wife." (GenWeb)
 - **1082** ii **Ira**¹¹ **Freeman**, born abt. 1854; died 1909. SPOUSE: His wife died in 1909.

591. Daniel William¹⁰ **Rutan**, born 30 Apr 1840; died 1913. He married on 1 Sep 1864, **Angeline Kimball**, born 8 Apr 1846; died 1925.

Children of Daniel William¹⁰ Rutan and Angeline Kimball were as follows:

- **1083** i **Warren**¹¹ **Rutan**, born abt. 1865; died aft. 1903.
- **1084** ii **Glen**¹¹ **Rutan**, born 11 Jul 1867; died 14 Mar 1935.
- **1085** iii **Hiram Edgar**¹¹ **Rutan**, born abt. 1869.
- **1086** iv **Benjamin Milton**¹¹ **Rutan**, born 5 May 1872; died 17 Oct 1918.

³⁵⁵!CHILDREN: Had 2 children according to H. N.ruttan (1986 p.114).

 $[\]frac{353}{2}$ IDEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 513-16-7173; Lists birth and death dates and places.

BIRTH: Listed as March 25, 1926 on the Internet (www.parsontech.com).

1087 v
 1088 vi
 1089 vii
 1090 viii
 1091 ix
 Mary¹¹ Rutan, born 22 Apr 1873.
 Rutan, born abt. 1875.
 Rutan, born abt. 1877.
 Rutan, born abt. 1879.
 Thomas¹¹ Rutan, born abt. 1881.

592. Martha¹⁰ **Rutan**, born abt. 1842. She married abt. 1863, **George Rowinsky**, born abt. 1841.

Children of Martha¹⁰ Rutan and George Rowinsky were as follows:

1092 i William¹¹ Rowinsky, born abt. 1865.
 1093 ii Mary¹¹ Rowinsky, born abt. 1867.

593. Hannah 10 Rutan, born abt. 1835. She married abt. 1857, **A H Underwood**, born abt. 1834.

Children of Hannah¹⁰ Rutan and A H Underwood were as follows:

1094 i **Guy**¹¹ **Underwood**, born abt. 1860.

1095 ii **Frederick**¹¹ **Underwood**, born abt. 1862.

594. Eliza¹⁰ **Rutan**, born abt. 1837. She married abt. 1859, **Lafayette Newman**, born abt. 1836.

Children of Eliza¹⁰ Rutan and Lafayette Newman were as follows:

1096 i **Magdaline**¹¹ **Newman**, born abt. 1862.

1097 ii **Martha**¹¹ **Newman**, born abt. 1864.

1098 iii **Herbert**¹¹ **Newman**, born abt. 1866.

596. Mary¹⁰ **Rutan**, born abt. 1841. She married abt. 1862, **Jesse E Moore**, born abt. 0184. Children of Mary¹⁰ Rutan and Jesse E Moore were as follows:

1099 i **Perry Thomas**¹¹ **Moore**, born abt. 1863.

1100 ii **Frank David**¹¹ **Moore**, born abt. 1865.

599. Enos Kingsley¹⁰ Rutan, born abt. 1840. He married abt. 1863, Hattie Miller, born abt. 1841.

Children of Enos Kingsley¹⁰ Rutan and Hattie Miller were as follows:

1101 i **Wiley David**¹¹ **Rutan**, born abt. 1864.

1102 ii **Charles**¹¹ **Rutan**, born abt. 1866.

1103 iii **Lida**¹¹ **Rutan**. born abt. 1868.

602. Arnoldus Leander¹⁰ **Rutan** married abt. 1876 of Ohio, **Mila Ferguson**.

Children of Arnoldus Leander¹⁰ Rutan and Mila Ferguson were as follows:

Zelora¹¹ **Rutan**, born 21 Apr 1877 in Ohio; died Oct 1962. SSI: Reg.

286-26-1456 Lists birth and death dates and birthplace.

1105 ii **Delbert**¹¹ **Rutan**, born abt. 1879 of Ohio.

1106 iii **Clay**¹¹ **Rutan**, born abt. 1881 of Ohio.

617. Peter B 10 **Rutan**, born 1849; died 1934. He married abt. 1872, **Lucy Babcock**, born 1847; died 1917.

Children of Peter B¹⁰ Rutan and Lucy Babcock were as follows:

1107 i **Jennie**¹¹ **Rutan**, born 1873; died 1941.

1108 ii **Wilbur**¹¹ **Rutan**, born 1875; died 1946.

1109 iii **Minnie**¹¹ **Rutan**, born 1880; died 1937.

1110 iv **Phay B**¹¹ **Rutan**³⁵⁶, born 11 Dec 1885 in New York; died May 1979 in New York.

³⁵⁶!DEATH: U.S. Social Security Death Index; Reg. 076-05-9079, includes birth and death dates and places.